September 5, 2003

Honorable Valerie A. Woodruff

Secretary of Education

Delaware State Department of Education

P.O. Box 1402

John G. Townsend Building

Dover, DE  19903

Dear Secretary Woodruff:

I am writing to follow up on Under Secretary Hickok’s letter of June 27, in which he outlined the conditions of approval for Delaware’s State accountability plan under Title I of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA), as amended by the No Child Left Behind Act of 2001 (NCLB).  
The Delaware accountability plan describes a uniform averaging procedure that will be used to calculate adequate yearly progress (AYP) as follows:  “In calculating the percent proficient each year, the State will average the most recent two years of test scores (including the current year’s scores) and compare the results to the current year’s percent proficient.  The highest percent proficient score will be used to determine the school or district AYP status.”

This procedure appears to be consistent with section 1111(b)(2)(J) of NCLB, and the Under Secretary is interested in gathering information on the impact of this approach in order to inform future decisions about State accountability systems. 

Please provide data that will help our office understand this aspect of your AYP calculations, specifically, how many schools and districts made AYP because this procedure was applied?  We would like to know how many schools would have made AYP if only the two-year data rule was applied; and how many more made AYP by virtue of using the current year’s data alone.

This information should be provided by November 1, 2003, following the data analysis for the 2002-03 school year.  If you have any questions about this issue, please contact Darla Marburger at (202) 260-2032 or Sue Rigney at (202) 260-0931.

The Secretary has stated repeatedly that States should be granted maximum flexibility in the implementation of NCLB within the requirements of the statute.  I appreciate your efforts to help us evaluate the diverse methods employed by knowledgeable States such as Delaware. 







Sincerely,







Ronald J. Tomalis







Acting Assistant Secretary

cc:  Robin Taylor 

